## China's Uneven Response to THAAD and its Coercive Strategy Aimed at the ROK: Implications for the U.S.-ROK Alliance

George A. Hutchinson International Council on Korean Studies

Abstract

The United States-Republic of Korea Alliance has arrived at a critical juncture. In July 2016, the countries jointly decided to deploy the U.S. Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) ballistic missile defense system to the Korean Peninsula to defend against North Korea's accelerating nuclear and ballistic missile programs. China has long opposed an American-led, regional missile defense system, persistently warning South Korea against deploying THAAD. Since the deciding to deploy THAAD, the political landscapes in the U.S. and the ROK have changed dramatically. The new Donald J. Trump administration has signaled a change from the previous administration's "strategic patience" policy, but details of the new approach have yet to emerge. North Korea, meanwhile, continues to aggressively test ballistic missiles and promote its nuclear weapons program. In South Korea, the impeachment and subsequent removal of Park Geun-hye triggered the need for a snap election, and a left-leaning candidate, Moon Jae-in, is leading in the polls. The election could mark a return of previous liberal administration policies that favored cooperation with North Korea. Additionally, Moon has signaled his opposition to THAAD. Nonetheless, the U.S. began deploying THAAD to South Korea in March 2017. China retaliated, implementing a series of economic, political, and military measures to pressure South Korea. This paper provides background on THAAD, analyzes the decision by Washington and Seoul to deploy the system to Korea, and examines Beijing's concerns and coercive counterstrategy.

Keywords: Ballistic Missile Defense System, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense, THAAD, AN/TPY-2, X-band phased array radar, U.S.-ROK Alliance, USFK, ballistic missile, theater missile defense, Curtis Scaparrotti, James Thurman, Seongju, Lotte, Geng Shuang, Wang Yi, Song Zhongping

#### Introduction

Three months after the events of September 11, President George W. Bush issued National Security Presidential Directive 23. The December 2002 directive presented new ballistic missile defense policy to correspond to the emerging threats of that time. It also warned of the North Korean threat:

> Some states, such as North Korea, are aggressively pursuing the development of weapons of mass destruction and long-range missiles as a means of coercing the United States and our allies. To deter such threats, we must devalue missiles as tools of extortion and aggression...although missile defenses are not a replacement for an offensive response capability, they are an added and critical dimension of contemporary deterrence. Missile defenses will also help to assure allies and friends, and to dissuade countries from pursuing ballistic missiles in the first instance by undermining their military utility.<sup>1</sup>

The Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) ballistic missile defense program (originally, "Theater" High Altitude Area Defense) grew out of the 1980's Strategic Defense Initiative. After years of development, failed tests, Congressional budget battles and program realignment, THAAD emerged as a viable missile defense system by the mid-2000s with THAAD battery activation beginning at Fort Bliss, Texas, in 2008. In 2011, U.S. Forces Korea (USFK) Commander, General James Thurman, told Congress that THAAD would be the best system "to provide layered defense and also improve early warning for the Korean Peninsula as well as enhance Ballistic Missile Defense (BMD) early warning in the region."<sup>2</sup> By 2013, a Fort Bliss THAAD battery was deployed to Guam in response to growing North Korean nuclear and ballistic missile threats. The following year, USFK Commander General Curtis Scaparrotti publicly recommended THAAD to the ROK government to defend against the North Korean threat. After long and careful consideration, the ROK government agreed in 2016 to provide land to facilitate the installation of a THAAD battery at a location within South Korea. By March 2017, the first shipment of the THAAD system arrived in the ROK.

The THAAD deployment comes at a critical juncture for the U.S.-ROK Alliance. China continues to exert pressure during a time of unique political change in both the U.S. and ROK. The Trump administration's North Korea policy has yet to take shape, as North Korea continues to aggressively test its ballistic missiles and promote its nuclear weapons program. A snap presidential election will be held in the ROK in May to fill the void left when Park Geun-hye was removed, and left-leaning candidate, Moon Jae-in, is the front-runner. A Moon victory could revive previous liberal policies that impact how the next administration works to repair relations with China while balancing the defense needs of the U.S.-ROK Alliance.

## **THAAD Deploys to the ROK**

On the evening of March 6, 2017, cameras followed a U.S. Air Force C-17 as it slowly descended and landed at Osan Air Base. After the cargo aircraft taxied and parked, the massive rear cargo door opened upward and two large mobile launchers rolled down the aircraft's offloading ramp. The THAAD deployment to the ROK had begun.<sup>3</sup> Predictably, China reacted scathingly and consistently with the increased warnings the country had been leveling at the Park administration since the ROK-U.S. joint agreement was made in July 2016 to deploy the system.

Park Geun-hye was impeached in December, and despite domestic opposition to THAAD, the agreement to deploy the system remained intact. In February 2017, the ROK Ministry of National Defense made plans to acquire land to facilitate the installation of a THAAD battery, and announced that the deployment was expected to begin between May and July of 2017.<sup>4</sup> However, THAAD began deploying earlier than expected—four days prior to Park Geun-hye's constitutional removal from office.<sup>5</sup> Directly thereafter, Moon Jae-in, the progressive presidential candidate sitting comfortably ahead in the election polls, pushed back on THAAD, questioning the rationale and timing of the deployment.<sup>6</sup> Previously, after the original July 2016 decision to deploy THAAD, he pressed for a suspension of the deployment, favoring instead a resumption of diplomatic efforts to denuclearize North Korea. Surrogates in Moon's camp blamed the Park administration's "rush" to deploy THAAD as the reason for Beijing's retaliation.<sup>8</sup> In actuality, the THAAD decision had culminated after years of threat assessments, planning, programming, budgeting, and U.S.-ROK consultations.

## THAAD—Part of an Integrated, "Layered" Architecture

The U.S. Ballistic Missile Defense System (BMDS) is composed of an integrated "layered" architecture made up of networked sensors, radars, interceptor missiles, and communications links. The system is designed to counter all ranges of ballistic missiles—short, medium, intermediate, and long. The layered architecture provides the system with multiple opportunities to destroy enemy missiles and their warheads before they reach their targets.<sup>9</sup> Within the architecture, missile defense systems are layered to defend against hostile missiles in each phase of flight—boost, midcourse, and terminal.

The boost phase begins at launch and is the most difficult phase at which to engage a missile since the intercept "window" is from only one to five minutes. The midcourse phase begins after the booster on the enemy missile burns out and can last as long as 20 minutes while the missile coasts in space towards its target. During this phase, there are several opportunities to destroy the enemy ballistic missile while it is still outside of the earth's atmosphere, allowing any debris that remains after the intercept to burn up as it enters the atmosphere. The terminal phase represents the last opportunity to intercept an enemy missile before its warhead reaches its target. Since this phase begins once the missile is reentering the atmosphere and is very short in duration, there is little margin for error. Terminal phase missile defense systems are operated by the U.S. Navy and Army, and include the sea-based Aegis, the Patriot Advanced Capability-3 (PAC-3), and THAAD.<sup>10</sup> The PAC-3 complements THAAD to provide an integrated, multi-tiered defense against enemy missiles in the terminal phase of flight.<sup>11</sup> These mobile, terminal phase systems are built to defend against enemy short-and medium-range ballistic missiles.<sup>12</sup>

# The THAAD System

The THAAD system is made up of four primary components: a launcher, interceptors, a radar, and a fire control capability. The launcher is mounted to the trailer of a modified military vehicle, providing a stable platform from which interceptors can be fired and rapidly reloaded. Instead of carrying warheads, interceptors are fired from the launcher using "hit-to-kill" technology in the form of kinetic energy to destroy incoming enemy warheads.<sup>13</sup> Within the missile defense community, this is often referred to as "hitting a bullet with a bullet." For its radar, THAAD uses the Army Navy/Transportable Radar Surveillance and

Control Model 2, (AN/TPY-2). The AN/TPY-2 can track all classes of ballistic missiles. It functions by searching, tracking, and discriminating objects from long distances and then providing updated tracking data back to the interceptor. The radar operates in two modes.

In the "terminal mode," the radar tracks enemy ballistic missiles in the "terminal," or descent phase of flight, and guides the interceptor to the target. In "forward-based mode," it acts as a forward based sensor for the BMDS by acquiring ballistic missiles in the boost, or ascent phase of flight, shortly after launch. Critical tracking and threat discrimination data is then passed on to decision makers.<sup>14</sup> THAAD's fire control performs as the communication and data-management backbone for the system, linking THAAD components as well as linking the system's communications to external command and control nodes, including the entire BMDS.<sup>15</sup>

The THAAD system is configured to be globally transportable and rapidly deployable via air, rail, land and sea, and can be set up within four hours of its arrival.<sup>16</sup> As an operational capability, a THAAD battery is scalable but is typically comprised of six truck-mounted launchers<sup>17</sup> and 48 interceptors (eight per launcher).<sup>18</sup> With its AN/TPY-2 radar in terminal mode, the system searches, tracks, and discriminates objects at a range of up to 1,000 kilometers (km).<sup>19</sup> If a terminal-phase enemy missile threat is detected, a missile interceptor is launched and the radar provides tracking data to the interceptor, guiding it to the enemy missile target.<sup>20</sup> With an interceptor range of 200 km at altitudes of up to 150 km, THAAD integrates with the PAC-3 to provide the "upper tier" portion of multi-tiered defense against enemy missiles in the terminal phase of flight.<sup>21</sup> THAAD's ability to conduct high-altitude intercepts mitigates the effects of enemy weapons of mass destruction before they reach the ground.<sup>22</sup>

## **THAAD Program Development**

The THAAD program grew out of the Strategic Defense Initiative (SDI), the program started under President Ronald Reagan, and famously dubbed "...a reckless Star Wars scheme" by Senator Edward M. Kennedy.<sup>23</sup> The U.S. and Soviet Union (USSR) had agreed to terms set in the 1972 Anti-Ballistic Missile (ABM) Treaty that mandated a prohibition against deployment of a national anti-ballistic missile defense system by each party, leaving both sides exposed to the threat of nuclear ballistic missiles. This institutionalized the doctrine of mutually assured

destruction, which paradoxically required that in order to protect the nation's people from nuclear attack they would have to be left unprotected.<sup>24</sup> President Reagan changed that trajectory in March 1983, when he delivered what would come to be known as the "Star Wars" SDI speech:

Tonight, consistent with our obligations of the ABM treaty and recognizing the need for closer consultation with our allies, I'm taking an important first step. I am directing a comprehensive and intensive effort to define a long-term research and development program to begin to achieve our ultimate goal of eliminating the threat posed by strategic nuclear missiles.<sup>25</sup>

Following a year of studies, the Department of Defense (DoD) chartered the Strategic Defense Initiative Organization (SDIO) in April 1984<sup>26</sup> and the THAAD program began as a technology demonstration program by the late 1980s.<sup>27</sup> One problem with the ABM Treaty, which the U.S. would eventually abrogate during the George W. Bush administration, was that it fixated only on the U.S. and USSR—the thinking was that limiting ABM systems would curb the nuclear arms race between the two countries and decrease the risk of a catastrophic, all-out war. What wasn't envisioned or understood at the time was the global proliferation of ballistic missiles and the rise of new nuclear weapons states that would intensify through the 1980s and 1990s, and the requirement to expand the deployment of theater missile defenses against a range of ballistic threats.<sup>28</sup> The Gulf War would provide the venue to showcase the Patriot missile's capabilities and help galvanize support for U.S. theater missile defense efforts, at home and among U.S. allies.

The Gulf War was arguably the first round-the-clock, globally televised "live war." Complete with vivid, 24-hour cable news coverage that showcased the latest advancements in military technology and provided detailed assessments from experts, viewers from around the world were exposed to real-time battlefield successes and failures. One of the weapon systems showcased was the PAC-2 Patriot missile defense system. After Iraq invaded Kuwait in August 1990, the U.S. Army deployed the Patriot to Southwest Asia to defend against the Iraqimodified Scud missile, the Al-Hussein.<sup>29</sup> Although the Army would later significantly revise reports of the Patriot's effectiveness against incoming

Scuds fired toward Saudi Arabia and Israel during the Gulf War,<sup>30</sup> the performance of the Patriot sharpened Congressional interest in developing advanced theater ballistic missile defense.

In his State of the Union Address on January 29, 1991, just 12 days after Operation Desert Storm kicked off Gulf War combat operations, President George H. W. Bush acknowledged the threat from tactical missiles and the need to streamline efforts, while touting the success of the Patriot system:

> Now, with remarkable technological advances like the Patriot missile, we can defend against ballistic missile attacks aimed at innocent civilians. Looking forward, I have directed that the SDI program be refocused on providing protection from limited ballistic missile strikes, whatever their source. Let us pursue an SDI program that can deal with any future threat to the United States, to our forces overseas, and to our friends and allies.<sup>31</sup>

After the Gulf War, in December 1991, President Bush signed into law the Missile Defense Act of 1991, which helped to propel theater missile defense programs forward. Included as part of the missile defense goal of the U.S. was to "...provide highly effective theater missile defenses (TMDs) to forward-deployed and expeditionary elements of the Armed Forces of the United States and to friends and allies of the United States."<sup>32</sup> It required the Secretary of Defense to "...aggressively pursue the development of advanced theater missile defense systems, with the objective of down-selecting and deploying such systems by the mid-1990s."<sup>33</sup>

Due to the stringent timing, the Act put pressure on the THAAD program, which was still in concept development. Concerned that a traditional acquisition strategy could not be expedited to fulfill the timing of the legislative mandate, planners conceived the User Operational Evaluation System (UOES) strategy to develop THAAD. This strategy and its failures ultimately led to the delayed fielding of THAAD.<sup>34</sup> By 1992, the THAAD UOES program awarded demonstration/validation contracts to build a system with full-scale production by 2002.<sup>35</sup> However, by March 1999, the system had failed in its first six consecutive attempts to intercept a target.<sup>36</sup> The General Accounting Office determined that the UOES strategy was the cause of the

program's problems because it required the program to use parallel testing to save time rather than use best practices, which ultimately hurt interceptor design and testing.<sup>37</sup> Then, in June and August 1999, there were back-to-back successful interceptor flight tests. Not long after, THAAD entered the Engineering and Manufacturing Development phase of its acquisition cycle in late June 2000.<sup>38</sup>

The events of September 11, 2001 signified a changed security environment that included growing threats from weapons of mass destruction, ranging from terrorism to ballistic missiles. On December 13, 2001, President Bush gave Russia a six-month notice of intent for the U.S. to withdraw from the 1972 ABM Treaty and this became effective on June 13, 2002.<sup>39</sup> Subsequently, on December 16, he issued new policy on ballistic missile defense that "eliminated the artificial distinction between 'national' and 'theater' missile defenses."<sup>40</sup> It also directed the DOD to execute plans to deploy an initial set of missile defense capabilities beginning in 2004.<sup>41</sup> After several successful tests, Lockheed Martin was awarded a contract in January 2007 for the first two THAAD production systems.<sup>42</sup>

## **THAAD** Fielding and Activation

The U.S. Army has identified a missile defense requirement for nine total THAAD batteries, but only seven are currently authorized in the defense budget.<sup>43</sup> There are currently six activated THAAD batteries in the Army's inventory—five are assigned to Fort Bliss<sup>44</sup>, in El Paso, Texas. Of those batteries, one has been forward deployed to Guam since 2013. After a North Korean nuclear test in February 2013 and subsequent threats by North Korea to attack American military bases located in Japan and Guam<sup>45</sup>, the U.S. deployed one of its three THAAD batteries from Fort Bliss in April 2013 as a precaution against the North Korean ballistic missile threat.<sup>46</sup> Reports claimed that North Korea had moved an unspecified number of Musudan missiles to its east coast. As an intermediate-range ballistic missile with a suspected range of 3,500 km, the Musudan was considered to be a threat to the island.<sup>47</sup> This was the Army's first operational deployment of a THAAD battery.<sup>48</sup> Rotational deployments to support a temporary THAAD mission in Guam have been ongoing, and the Army has considered installing a permanent mission there.<sup>49</sup> In addition to the five THAAD batteries assigned to Fort Bliss, a sixth battery was activated at Fort Hood, Texas in December

2016.<sup>50</sup> A seventh battery is scheduled to be activated at there, likely in 2017.<sup>51</sup>

### Why is THAAD being Deployed to Korea?

North Korea has a very large and diverse inventory of ballistic missiles whose origins span decades of development. Beginning in the 1960s, the North Korean government had organized a fledgling missile program with help from the Soviet Union and China, and by 1984 was testing its own version of a SCUD-B ballistic missile.<sup>52</sup> North Korea's current ballistic missile program portfolio has expanded to include over 1,000 short-, medium-, intermediate-, and intercontinental-range ballistic missiles that are either fully operational or in some stage of development.<sup>53</sup>

Of the operational missiles, the short-range SCUDs are the most technologically mature-tested, deployed, and proliferated-and represent the greatest number and variety within North Korea's ballistic missile fleet. The Hwasong-5 (SCUD-B) and Hwasong-6 (SCUD-C), have ranges of 300 km and 500 km respectively.<sup>54</sup> The Hwasong-7 is a modified Hwasong-6 with decreased payload in favor of an increased range of between 800-1,000 km.<sup>55</sup> The next most technologically mature operational missile is the medium-range Nodong. The Nodong was built based on a SCUD design and has a range of 1,000-1,500 km.<sup>56</sup> Less proven is the intermediate-range ballistic missile known as the Musudan. The Musudan's range is estimated to be between 2,500-4,000 km.<sup>57</sup> Cursory examination of North Korea's capabilities shows that, in addition to the ROK, Japan and the island of Guam are within North Korea's operational ballistic missile range envelope. Thus, in terms of a packaged offensive capability, North Korea's ballistic missile program has succeeded in putting not only the U.S.-ROK Alliance at risk, but also U.S. Forces stationed throughout the Pacific.

When North Korea's ballistic missile program is viewed alongside its ever-expanding stockpile of nuclear, chemical and biological weapons of mass destruction (WMD), the magnitude of the threat becomes clear. North Korea has conducted an unprecedented number of ballistic missile and nuclear tests since 2016, including short-range, medium-range, intermediate-range, long-range, and submarine-launched ballistic missile (SLBM) launches, as well as its fourth and fifth nuclear tests.<sup>58</sup>

For over two decades, the ROK and U.S. have tried different strategies, including dialogue and negotiations, to curb North Korean

missile development and freeze its nuclear program, but to no avail. As Angelo State University Professor and North Korea expert Dr. Bruce Bechtol stated, North Korea

> ...has no intention of ever giving up its nuclear weapons or its long-range ballistic missiles. The reasons for this are clear: 1) Kim Jong-un needs these weapons in order maintain the credibility of his regime and to consolidate his power from a position of military strength; and 2) these weapons, once proliferated, serve to bring in billions of dollars in badly needed revenue for (North Korea).<sup>59</sup>

Thus, with previous attempts at negotiation and dialogue to curb North Korea's nuclear and ballistic missile programs having shown little value, and owing to the likelihood that the country has no plan to ever relinquish its programs, a bolstered TMD system appears to be the only logical option for the U.S.-ROK Alliance.

### Establishment of Lower Tier U.S. Patriot Systems in the ROK

In March 1994, as the North Korean nuclear crisis was heating up due to the country's noncompliance with international nuclear inspections, the U.S. began deploying a Patriot missile battalion to defend strategic areas of the ROK against the SCUD missile threat.<sup>60</sup> At the same time, U.S. officials were attempting to elicit the ROK government's interest in procuring the Patriot missile defense system. John Deutch, the Pentagon's Under Secretary for Acquisition and Technology at the time, proposed that South Korea join the U.S. in TMD development efforts. The ROK government was lukewarm to the idea, however. Russia's state-run weapons export company had approached ROK government officials with an offer to sell the S-300 air defense system. At the time, Russia owed South Korea \$1.5 billion; selling the S-300 system to Seoul would reduce the outstanding debt. Also, the ROK government was considering the development of an indigenous missile defense project, the SAM-X. Thus, the Russian offer was tempting, both in terms of the potential technology transfer and as a means of reducing Moscow's debt to Seoul.<sup>61</sup>

The ROK government eventually dropped the idea of acquiring the Russian S-300 system, citing interoperability concerns with the U.S.

Patriot missile defense systems in South Korea. By 2004, the U.S. Army had completed the deployment of an additional Patriot missile battalion, bringing its strength in Korea to a full brigade.<sup>62</sup> Finally, in 2008, the ROK Air Force (ROKAF) received its first batch of used Patriot missiles from Germany.<sup>63</sup> While the ROKAF has taken steps to fully operationalize the Patriot system, it is concurrently developing three indigenous programs to provide missile defense to South Korea, as well as deter the North Korean threat: the Kill Chain, Korean Air and Missile Defense (KAMD) and the Korea Massive Punishment and Retaliation (KMPR) plan.

### **ROK Indigenous Missile Defense Programs**

Kill Chain is a preemptive strike system that targets North Korean nuclear and missile facilities. The system, the core of which is comprised of surveillance assets including reconnaissance satellites, would be used if the ROK were faced with an imminent threat. The KAMD will include anti-ballistic missile early warning radar systems and domestically produced "L-SAM" long-range surface-to-air missiles to trace and shoot down North Korean ballistic missiles heading for South Korea. The KMPR would use indigenously developed Hyunmoo surface-to-surface ballistic and cruise missiles to punish and retaliate against North Korea if it strikes South Korea. The ROK government was initially planning on deploying the three systems at some point during the mid-2020s, but may accelerate the plan due to advancements in North Korea's nuclear weapons and ballistic missile programs.<sup>64</sup> Nonetheless, considering the steady, incremental advancements of North Korea's scientists and engineers, it is difficult not to question the timeline and feasibility of the indigenous South Korean programs, which are likely seven to 10 years away from being fielded.

## The Need for a "Layered Defense"

North Korea claims the ability to integrate a nuclear warhead with its ballistic missiles through miniaturization—claims that are taken seriously by the American and South Korean intelligence officials— underscores the need for effective, near-term missile defense solutions.<sup>65</sup> The Patriot system is helpful, but it can't cover the entire threat, as it is meant for local defense of U.S. and allied forces. Ballistic missiles carrying WMD, even if intercepted by Patriot missiles, could cause substantial harm. THAAD integrates with the Patriot system to provide

"upper tier" defense against enemy missiles in the terminal flight phase. THAAD is able to track and intercept enemy missiles at greater ranges and higher altitudes, which mitigates the effects of WMD. The complementary arrangement of lower-tier Patriots and upper-tier THAAD provides "layered" coverage of incoming ballistic missiles. Successive USFK commanders have articulated the need for the layered coverage provided by THAAD on the Korean Peninsula.

General James Thurman summed up the near-term missile defense requirement. Responding to advance questions at his confirmation hearing before the Senate Armed Services Committee in June 2011, the USFK Commander wrote:

> One of the basic tenants of air and missile defense is the employment principle of "layered defense." Layered defense allows different missile defense systems to engage an inbound ballistic missile at different points in its trajectory...The U.S. and ROK militaries both have Patriot systems which conduct engagements in the terminal phase of a missiles flight (the current version of the ROK Patriot systems provide a very limited Theater Ballistic Missile [TBM] defense capability) .... The system that would best support the layered defense employment principle is a Terminal High Altitude Air Defense (THAAD) system which can engage inbound TBMs at either the terminal or mid-course phase of flight.<sup>66</sup>

In July 2013, then-Lieutenant General Curtis Scaparrotti echoed General Thurman's earlier points regarding the need for THAAD at his confirmation hearing.<sup>67</sup> However, General Scaparrotti added an important point that underscored an additional need for THAAD to be deployed in Korea, while calling into question the effectiveness of the THAAD system deployed to Guam.<sup>68</sup>

Our ballistic missile defense needs an organic Upper Tier ballistic missile defense capability such as Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) or Theater Ballistic Missile capable Aegis ships in order to fully address the North Korean missile threat. While THAAD's temporary deployment to Guam bolsters the PACOM AOR overall ballistic missile defenses, it does not specifically address the ballistic missile defense shortfalls for the Korean Theater of Operations.<sup>69</sup>

### The Decision to Deploy THAAD

The agreement to deploy THAAD was not an easy decision for the ROK government due to concerns over China's reaction. The possibility of deploying THAAD to the Korean peninsula initially gained media traction in June 2014, when General Scaparrotti announced his recommendation to Seoul that THAAD be deployed to counter the North Korean threat.<sup>70</sup> However, at the time, China and South Korea's relations were warming and Seoul maintained a "three No's" position on THAAD-there was no official request, no consultation and therefore, no decision.<sup>71</sup> It wasn't until January 2016 that the ROK government began to hint at possible plans to deploy THAAD. A week after North Korea claimed it had successfully tested a hydrogen bomb, President Park Geun-hye indicated that the ROK government would review USFK plans to deploy THAAD, factoring in North Korea's nuclear and missile threats.<sup>72</sup> The pace of deliberations picked up-on March 4, the Washington and Seoul launched a joint working group to begin official discussions, and on July 8, the countries agreed to deploy THAAD to counter the North Korean threat.<sup>73</sup> Military planners needed to choose a location for the system next.

Air defense experts initially chose a ROKAF Hawk missile site in Seongju (west of Daegu, North Gyeongsang Province) as the location to deploy the U.S. THAAD battery.<sup>74</sup> This decision was reversed due to protests from local residents over health and environmental concerns associated with the electromagnetic waves emitted by the THAAD system's AN/TPY-2 radar. By November, a new location in Seongju was being considered—a golf course owned by the Lotte Group. In exchange for the golf course, the ROK Ministry of National Defense (MND) would provide military land located northwest of Seoul.<sup>75</sup> Conscious of its revenue stream from the numerous Lotte stores located in China, the conglomerate was in no hurry to sign over the golf course. Discussions between MND and the Lotte Group finally wrapped up on February 27, when Lotte approved the land exchange plan, paving the way for the deployment and installation of a THAAD battery.<sup>76</sup> A week later, the first THAAD shipments began arriving at Osan Air Base.

#### **China's Reaction to THAAD**

China's reaction to the THAAD deployment has gradually escalated, moving from a long-held policy grounded in opposition to U.S. ballistic missile defense to overt pressure on the ROK government in the form of specific warnings, and finally to the tactical implementation of various political, economic and, to an extent, military harassment of South Korea. In its white paper published in 2000, China's MND called for the U.S. to "stop the development and deployment of missile defense systems that may undermine global strategic stability."<sup>77</sup> In the same section of the white paper, China expressed concern over TMD collaboration between the U.S. and Japan, and the potential for incorporating Taiwan into a TMD system. There was no mention of South Korea, even though Patriots were deployed there, and the U.S. was openly seeking TMD collaboration with the ROK government. The white paper's language directed at U.S.-Japan TMD efforts foreshadowed what would foreshadow China's reaction to THAAD in Korea.<sup>78</sup>

> The joint research and development of the theater missile defense (TMD) system by the United States and Japan with a view to deploying it in East Asia will enhance the overall offensive and defensive capability of the US-Japan military alliance to an unprecedented level, which will also far exceed the defensive needs of Japan. This will touch off a regional arms race and jeopardize security and stability in the Asia-Pacific region.<sup>79</sup>

After General Scaparrotti's recommendation to deploy THAAD in 2014, China began warning the ROK. In July 2014, at a summit held in Seoul between ROK President Park Geun-hye and Chinese President Xi Jinping, President Xi warned President Park to "tread carefully over the issue of the THAAD deployment (to South Korea)."<sup>80</sup> After the U.S. and ROK launched the joint working group in March 2016 to begin official discussions on deploying THAAD, China weighed in again. After a meeting with his South Korean counterpart Lee Kyung-soo in Seoul, Chinese Assistant Minister of Foreign Affairs Liu Jianchao urged South Korea and the U.S. to "make an 'appropriate' decision," saying, "It would be appreciated if Seoul takes account of China's concerns and worries."<sup>81</sup> Finally, after the U.S. and ROK announced the joint

agreement to deploy THAAD to Seongju in July 2016, China submitted a joint statement with Russia to the United Nations opposing the THAAD deployment to South Korea. Chinese President Xi Jinping and Russian President Vladimir Putin signed the statement.<sup>82</sup> In a stunning omission of the existence of North Korea's nuclear and ballistic missile threats, the strongly worded statement read (italics added),

It is worth noting that outside forces often use conjectural pretexts for the deployment of the "Aegis Ashore" system in Europe and the Terminal High Altitude Area Defence (THAAD) system in the Asia-Pacific region, as well as the planned deployment of that system in Northeast Asia. *These deployments are totally unrelated to the real challenges and threats being faced in the field of missile proliferation*, are clearly inconsistent with their stated objectives, and seriously damage the national strategic security interests of countries in the region, including China and Russia. China and Russia strongly oppose them.<sup>83</sup>

Immediately following the statement submission to the U.N., China began to implement retaliatory tactics against South Korea-beginning with Korean television and pop music, or K-pop. Events in China featuring Korean music and television stars began getting canceled following the July THAAD announcement.<sup>84</sup> Additional unofficial trade sanctions continued to intensify in the months leading up to President Park's impeachment in December, beginning with tax investigations and safety inspections targeting Korean businesses, and extending to bans on imported Korean cosmetics and food items, disallowing charter plane travel to South Korea, and expanding anti-dumping tariffs.<sup>85</sup> After the Lotte Group signed the land swap deal with the ROK MND in late February 2017, China increased pressure on the company. Fire authorities suspended Lotte Mart's operations in China's northeastern city of Dandong, and protests were held in front of Lotte Department store in Shenyang.<sup>86</sup> By March 19, 79 of Lotte's 99 stores in China were temporarily shut down.<sup>87</sup>

In addition to pressure aimed at the ROK economy, China applied military pressure. On January 9, 2017, several Chinese military aircraft, including six Xian H-6 bombers, repeatedly entered the Korean Air

Defense Identification Zone (KADIZ) near Ieodo, a submerged rock located in the waters of the Yellow Sea off the southern coast of Jeju Island. This prompted the ROKAF to scramble 10 F-15 and F-16 fighter aircraft to respond to the incursion.<sup>88</sup> While Chinese encroachment into the KADIZ is not unprecedented, it was widely interpreted that the action was related to the THAAD decision. When the aircraft were spotted, South Korea attempted to contact China using a military hotline, but the Chinese were slow to respond. It took China nearly 15 minutes to respond to South Korea's hotline request.<sup>89</sup> Additionally, there were reports insinuating China had previously canceled several bilateral military exchanges, violating the spirit and intent of a 2011 agreement to step up bilateral military cooperation, as well as a 2015 agreement to establish the hotline between the ROK and Chinese defense ministers.<sup>90</sup>

#### **Reasons for China's Anger**

Until the ROK government began hinting at the possibility of a THAAD deployment in early 2016, the China-ROK relationship was warming considerably. By all appearances, the ROK was steadily moving into China's orbit of influence, and China looked like it was moving away from North Korea. In September 2015, President Park attended a celebration—a massive military parade—in Beijing to commemorate the 70th anniversary of the end to World War II. During the event, she stood prominently alongside President Xi Jinping and Russian President Vladimir Putin. Absent from the commemoration was North Korea's leader, Kim Jong-un.<sup>91</sup> Prior to the event, in June 2015, South Korea and China signed a historic bilateral free trade agreement.<sup>92</sup> Earlier, in March 2015, South Korea decided to join the Chinese-led Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, generally regarded as a Chinese effort to bolster its economic influence by creating a counterbalance to the American-led Asia Development Bank.<sup>93</sup> Before that, in July 2014, President Xi traveled to South Korea for a two-day state visit, in what was regarded as a snub to North Korea since it was the first time a Chinese president visited South Korea before traveling to North Korea since 1992 when the two countries normalized diplomatic relations.<sup>9</sup>

In the months leading up to the agreement to deploy THAAD, China's official position has consistently been 'firmly opposed' to a THAAD deployment (this has not changed since the deployment). Highranking Chinese government officials and their spokespeople have presented this position, using mostly diplomatic language, to explain where China's THAAD concerns lie. The view of these officials is explained in more detail by commentators—research institutes, academics, and retired military officials.<sup>95</sup> In February 2017, after reports that the Lotte Group was considering the land swap with the ROK government, China's Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang made comments that generally sum up China's official position:

> The THAAD deployment in the ROK by the U.S. and the ROK will severely disrupt regional strategic balance, gravely jeopardize the strategic security interests of relevant countries in this region including China, and is not conducive to peace and stability on the Korean Peninsula. The Chinese side has stressed repeatedly that we understand the legitimate concerns of relevant parties in safeguarding their security, however, one country's security cannot be pursued at the expense of other country's security. Regrettably, ignoring China's interests and concerns, the ROK insisted on working with the US to accelerate the deployment process. China is firmly opposed to and strongly dissatisfied with that."<sup>96</sup>

China's most specific, pressing concern about THAAD has to do with the AN/TPY-2's high resolution, X-band phased array radar. The Xband's shorter wavelengths allow for higher resolution imagery for target identification and discrimination.<sup>97</sup> In February 2016, after President Park indicated the ROK government would review USFK plans to deploy THAAD, China's Foreign Minister, Wang Yi, explained China's grave concerns regarding the radar:

The coverage of the THAAD missile defense system, especially the monitoring scope of its X-Band radar, goes far beyond the defense need of the Korean Peninsula. It will reach deep into the hinterland of Asia, which will not only directly damage China's strategic security interests, but also do harm to the security interests of other countries in this region.<sup>98</sup>

Song Zhongping, a military expert, describes the X-band radar as the main threat since it can monitor China's "military deployment and

missile-launch, which will seriously undermine China's nuclear deterrence."99 Li Bin, a professor at Tsinghua University, explains that the radar, when positioned in Korea, is powerful enough to track some Chinese missiles during flight, undermining China's nuclear deterrence in two ways by collecting data on Chinese nuclear warheads. First, THAAD can be used to monitor missile tests launched from the northeast part of China toward the West, yielding defense countermeasure data and thus helping to understand the characteristics of the warheads and decoys released by Chinese missiles. Second, in a wartime scenario where an ICBM is launched from central China in retaliation against an American first strike, THAAD could track the missile in its early stages and transfer its trajectory data to the U.S. ballistic missile defense system, giving U.S. missile defense a better chance at intercepting the Chinese warhead.<sup>100</sup> This is a plausible concern, since the radar can operate either in the "terminal mode" to track enemy ballistic missiles in the descent phase of flight, or the "forward-based mode" to monitor ballistic missiles in the boost phase of flight. However, THAAD's mission on the Korean Peninsula is designed around countering the ballistic missile and nuclear threats posed by North Korea—a "terminal mode" operation. Additionally, as Troy University lecturer Dr. Daniel Pinkston points out, the U.S. already has two X-Band radars deployed in Japan, ship-borne radars in the region and space-based assets that can detect a Chinese ICBM after launch.<sup>101</sup> Arguably, it would be a functional misallocation for the ROK-deployed THAAD system to have a primary mission that is fixated on China. The "forward-based mode" capability that China is concerned would monitor their missile activity seems to be, at best, an ancillary capability for a THAAD system based in South Korea. Even so, considering North Korea's relentless testing, which includes ICBMs that could threaten the U.S., THAAD's "forward-based" monitoring mode becomes justified under the U.S.-ROK Mutual Defense Treaty. China chooses to overlook the growing North Korean threat and instead personalizes THAAD as a counter to China only.

### Conclusion

THAAD grew out of the 1980's Strategic Defense Initiative as a counter to theater ballistic missiles. As the U.S. was working to untether itself from the tenets of the ABM Treaty and the concept of mutually assured destruction, THAAD was being designed as the upper tier of a two-layer concept to engage enemy missiles at longer ranges and higher

altitudes with hit-to-kill technology to mitigate the damages from falling nuclear, chemical or biological debris.

North Korea has been developing ballistic missiles for decades. Pyongyang has expanded its inventory to include over 1,000 short-, medium-, intermediate-, and intercontinental-range ballistic missiles that are either fully operational or advancing toward maturity. In addition to the ROK, Japan and Guam are within range of these missiles, putting American armed forces throughout the Pacific at risk. During 2016, North Korea accelerated its missile and nuclear weapons programs by conducting an unprecedented number of ballistic missile and nuclear tests, including submarine-launched ballistic missile launches and two nuclear tests. In light of its rapidly advancing ballistic missile and nuclear programs, and owing to the likelihood that North Korea has no plan to ever relinquish its programs, THAAD fills the requirement for a bolstered theater missile defense for the U.S.-ROK Alliance to counter the North Korean threat.

The establishment of ballistic missile defense in Korea has incrementally evolved over two decades, beginning with the first U.S. Patriot deployment in 1994. South Korea has shown reluctance at joining U.S.-led cooperative ballistic missile defense programs, preferring instead to develop its own indigenous programs. Only after careful and lengthy consideration, and in conjunction with accelerated threats from North Korea, has the ROK agreed to combined missile defense efforts with its U.S partner. The decision to finally deploy THAAD to South Korea comes nearly six years after General James Thurman outlined the need for layered ballistic missile defense on the Korean Peninsula, and nearly three years after General Scaparrotti recommended THAAD be deployed to counter the North Korean threat.

In reaction to the THAAD deployment, China has taken its anger out on the ROK by applying mostly diplomatic and economic pressure using unofficial forms of harassment. South Korea is vulnerable both economically and politically. China is the country's largest trade partner and South Korea has put tremendous stock at home in the development of its free economic zones and tourism to accommodate Chinese spending and investment. Politically, the THAAD deployment comes at a critical juncture for the U.S.-ROK Alliance. China's campaign of pressure is occurring in conjunction with domestic political changes in both the U.S. and ROK. China's strategy of harassment is undoubtedly being carried out with the knowledge that a May election win by Moon Jae-in could spell a reversal on the THAAD decision.

China explains that its opposition to THAAD is rooted in concerns that a system positioned in South Korea disrupts the regional strategic balance, jeopardizes China's strategic security interests, and destabilizes the Korean Peninsula. This, Beijing says, is why it is steadfastly opposed to THAAD, despite North Korea's rapidly advancing ballistic missile and nuclear weapons programs that have repeatedly violated international agreements and U.N. sanctions. Through this lopsided lens, China has presented its concerns. China's issues with THAAD can be categorically simplified as both a strategic and regional problem for the country.

Strategically, a THAAD system on the Korean Peninsula represents a strengthening and expanding U.S. integrated ballistic missile defense capability on land that is contiguous with China's territory. While the system's AN/TPY-2 high-resolution, X-band phased array radar will be configured in "terminal mode" to counter North Korean nuclear and ballistic missile threats, it is capable of being utilized in "forward-based mode" in which case it could be used to monitor Chinese missile tests or in an attack, it could track Chinese missiles in early flight stages and transfer trajectory data to the U.S. ballistic missile defense system for the purpose of intercepting the Chinese warhead. However, the system positioned in Korea will operate in "terminal" mode to counter the North Korean threat.

Regionally, THAAD undermines China's influence. China's parallel strategy with the two Koreas since the early 1990s has focused on economic engagement with South Korea on the one hand, and tacit acceptance of North Korea's illicit weapons programs on the other. China and South Korea appeared to be making historic diplomatic strides through the engagement efforts of Presidents Xi Jinping and Park Geunhye. China even appeared to begin favoring South Korea over North Korea. However, when the decision to deploy THAAD was made, China's influence over South Korea was undermined and China threw the engagement process in reverse. China purports that it does not approve of North Korea's nuclear and ballistic missile programs and sluggishly supports U.N. sanctions against the country. Yet, when North Korea launches a missile or tests a nuclear weapon, China consistently avoids tough action—certainly nowhere near the action it has taken against the ROK—preferring instead to call on other countries to show

restraint. In other words, stand by and do nothing that could provoke North Korea. THAAD undermines this position as well, since it strengthens the U.S.-ROK Alliance. Thus, from a regional perspective, THAAD challenges, frustrates and questions the effectiveness of China's parallel strategy to manage relations with the two Koreas.

Moving forward, if leading ROK presidential candidate Moon Jae-in is elected in May, platforms from previous liberal administrations favoring cooperative policies with North Korea will likely be revived. In addition, at the top of the next ROK administration's agenda will be finding a way to restore healthy economic and diplomatic relations with China while balancing the defense needs of the U.S.-ROK Alliance. THAAD will be at the center of this balancing act.

#### Notes:

http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2017/03/356\_225306.html

<sup>7</sup> "Moon calls for temporarily suspending THAAD deployment process," *Yonhap News*, October 9, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "National Security Presidential Directive/NSPD-23, National Policy on Ballistic Missile Defense," *George W. Bush Presidential Library and Museum*, December 16, 2002, page 2, accessed on April 5, 2017,

https://www.georgewbushlibrary.smu.edu/~/media/GWBL/Files/Digitized%20Content/2 014-0390-F/t030-021-012-nspd23-20140390f.ashx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Nominations before the Senate Armed Services Committee, First Session, 112th Congress," *Government Publishing Office*, June 28, 2011, page 408, accessed on April 5, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-112shrg74537/pdf/CHRG-112shrg74537.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> "U.S. Pacific Command Deploys THAAD to Korean Peninsula," *U.S. Pacific Command Public Affairs* press release and video, March 6, 2017, accessed on April 5, 2017, http://www.pacom.mil/Media/News/News-Article-View/Article/1104300/us-pacific-command-deploys-thaad-to-korean-peninsula/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "Lotte approves land swap plan for THAAD deployment," *Yonhap News*, February 27, 2017, accessed on April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2017/02/27/76/0401000000AEN2017022700 5252315F.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Court upholds impeachment of Park, removes her from office," *Yonhap News*, March 10, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/03/09/020000000AEN20170309012200315 .html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Moon Jae-in's view on THAAD disputed again," *The Korea Times*, March 8, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

 $http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/10/09/020000000AEN20161009003600315\ .html$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Moon Jae-in's view on THAAD disputed again"

http://www.raytheon.com/capabilities/products/antpy2/

<sup>15</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)"

Fiscal Year (FY) 2017 President's Budget Submission," *Under Secretary of Defense (Comptroller)*, February 2016, page 1 of 36, Exhibit R-2, RDT&E Budget Item Justification, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/Documents/defbudget/FY2017/budget\_justifica tion/pdfs/03\_RDT\_and\_E/MDA\_RDTE\_MasterJustificationBook\_Missile\_Defense\_Age ncy\_PB\_2017\_1.pdf, and "THAAD Overview," slide 5, accessed March 22, 2017, http://hamaweb.org/presentations/2016/october2016COLByers.pdf

<sup>17</sup> Numerous press sources cite six launchers. Language in the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2012 indicated the Army had moved to a THAAD battery configuration comprised of six launchers from what previously had been three launchers per battery. See, "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2012," *Government Publishing Office*, May 17, 2011, accessed March 22, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CRPT-112hrpt78/html/CRPT-112hrpt78.htm

<sup>18</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)" and "THAAD Overview"
 <sup>19</sup> Kristin Horitski, "Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," Missile Defense Advocacy Alliance, February 2016, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/missile-defense-systems-2/missile-defense-systems/us-deployed-intercept-systems/terminal-high-altitude-area-defense-thaad/

<sup>20</sup> Horitski, "Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," and Zach Berger, "Army/Navy Transportable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2)," March 2017, accessed April 5, 2017, http://missiledefenseadvocacy.org/missile-defense-systems-2/missiledefense-systems/u-s-deployed-sensor-systems/armynavy-transportable-radarsurveillance-antpy-2/

<sup>21</sup> "THAAD Terminal High-Altitude Area Defence, United States of America," Army Technology.com, accessed March 22, 2017, http://www.army-technology.com/projects/thaad/

<sup>22</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)"

<sup>23</sup> Lou Cannon, "President Seeks Futuristic Defense Against Missiles," The Washington Post, March 24, 1983, accessed March 23, 2017,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> "The Ballistic Missile Defense System," *Missile Defense Agency*, accessed March 22, 2017. https://www.mde.mil/wwtem/wreturn.html

<sup>2017,</sup> https://www.mda.mil/system/system.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> "A System of Elements," *Missile Defense Agency*, accessed March 22, 2017, https://www.mda.mil/system/elements.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Elements, Patriot Advanced Capability-3 (PAC-3)" *Missile Defense Agency*, accessed March 22, 2017, https://www.mda.mil/system/pac\_3.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> "A System of Elements"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," *Missile Defense Agency*, accessed March 22, 2017, https://www.mda.mil/system/thaad.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," and "Missile Defense Agency Fact Sheet: Army Navy/Transportable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2)," *Missile Defense Agency*, July 28, 2016, accessed March 22, 2017,

https://www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/an\_tpy2.pdf, and "Army Navy/Transportable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2), *Raytheon*, accessed March 22, 2017,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," and "Department of Defense

https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/1983/03/24/president-seeks-futuristic-defense-against-missiles/d5b9ee2c-eec1-4fc8-a9dc-

<sup>24</sup> Keith M. Sorge, "Legal Implications of United States Ballistic Missile Defense Systems," *Defense Technical Information Center*, August, 1995, pages 39-48, accessed March 23, 2017,

http://oai.dtic.mil/oai/oai?verb=getRecord&metadataPrefix=html&identifier=ADA30345~4

4 <sup>25</sup> "Address to the Nation on Defense and National Security," *Ronald Reagan Presidential Library and Museum*, March 23, 1983, accessed April 5, 2017, https://reaganlibrary.archives.gov/archives/speeches/1983/32383d.htm

<sup>26</sup> "Missile Defense, the First 70 Years," *Missile Defense Agency*, August 8, 2013, page 13, accessed March 23, 2017, https://www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/first70.pdf
 <sup>27</sup> In Senator Richard Shelby's remarks, THAAD is referred to as the "tactical high altitude area defense" system. "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1991," Government Publishing Office, August 4, 1990, page 23132, accessed March 23, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/GPO-CRECB-1990-pt16/pdf/GPO-CRECB-1990-pt16-

2.pdf <sup>28</sup> For understanding of this disparity, see "Remarks by Dr. Daniel Goure to the Congressional Missile Defense Conference, June 23, 2008," *Defense-Aerospace.com*, sourced from the *Lexington Institute*, issued June 24, 2008, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.defense-aerospace.com/articles-view/feature/5/95484/making-the-case-formissile-defense.html

<sup>29</sup> "Operation Desert Storm, Data Does Not Exist to Conclusively Say How Well Patriot Performed," U.S. *Government Accountability Office*, September 1992, page 1, accessed March 23, 2017, http://www.gao.gov/assets/220/216867.pdf

<sup>30</sup> "Operation Desert Storm, Data Does Not Exist to Conclusively Say How Well Patriot Performed," pages 2-3

<sup>31</sup> "Address Before a Joint Session of the Congress on the State of the Union," *the American Presidency Project*, January 29, 1991, accessed March 23, 2017, http://www.presidency.ucsb.edu/ws/?pid=19253(

<sup>32</sup> National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993, Sec 231, Missile Defense Act of 1991," *Government Publishing Office*, December 5, 1991, Sec 232(a)(3), accessed March 23, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-105/pdf/STATUTE-105-Pg1290.pdf

<sup>33</sup> "National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Years 1992 and 1993, Sec 231, Missile Defense Act of 1991," *Government Publishing Office*, December 5, 1991, Sec 233(b)(1), accessed March 23, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/STATUTE-105/pdf/STATUTE-105-Pg1290.pdf

<sup>34</sup>James W. Atkinson, "The Theater High Altitude Area Defense program: an interim examination of its acquisition strategy," Naval Post Graduate School, June 1996, pages v, 4-5, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://calhoun.nps.edu/bitstream/handle/10945/9067/theaterhighaltit00atki.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y

<sup>35</sup> "Ballistic Missile Defense: Information on Theater High Altitude Area Defense System," U.S. *Government Accountability Office*, January 1994, Appendix I, page 12, accessed March 23, 2017, http://www.gao.gov/assets/80/78797.pdf

d91568d7a9e6/?utm\_term=.97b37f72f96b

<sup>38</sup> "Missile Defense: The Current Debate," *CRS Report for Congress*, coordinated by Steven A. Hildreth, July 19, 2005, page 32, accessed April 5, 2017,

https://fas.org/sgp/crs/weapons/RL31111.pdf

<sup>39</sup> "Missile Defense, the First 70 Years," page 16

<sup>40</sup> "National Security Presidential Directive/NSPD-23, National Policy on Ballistic Missile Defense," page 3

<sup>41</sup> "National Security Presidential Directive/NSPD-23, National Policy on Ballistic Missile Defense," page 4

<sup>42</sup> "THAAD Terminal High-Altitude Area Defence, United States of America," Army Technology.com

<sup>43</sup> Jen Judson, "THAAD To Officially Deploy to South Korea," *Defense News*, July 7, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2016/07/07/thaad-officially-deploy-southkorea/86837806/, and see Lieutenant General David L. Mann's remarks, "Hearing on the National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2016," *Government Publishing Office*, March 19, 2015, page 20, accessed April 5, 2017,

https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-114hhrg94227/pdf/CHRG-114hhrg94227.pdf <sup>44</sup> One of those batteries has been rotationally deployed to Pacific Command (PACOM) on the island of Guam. As of this writing, it is not clear if the battery that is being deployed to Korea is being shipped from Guam or the U.S. mainland. For information regarding the five Fort Bliss THAAD battery activations, see the following: "First Battery of THAAD Weapon System Activated at Fort Bliss," from Lockheed Martin on *PR Newswire*, May 28, 2008, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/first-battery-of-thaad-weapon-systemactivated-at-fort-bliss-57313497.html, and; "Second Battery of Lockheed Martin's THAAD Weapon System Activated at Fort Bliss," from Lockheed Martin on *PR Newswire*, October 16, 2009, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/second-battery-of-lockheed-martins-thaadweapon-system-activated-at-fort-bliss-64521122.html, and "THAAD Soldiers take part in historic training exercise," *Fort Bliss Bugle*, October 31, 2012, accessed March 22, 2017, http://fortblissbugle.com/thaad-soldiers-take-part-in-historic-training-exercise/, and Second Lieutenant Jennifer Dittmer, "Bravo-2 Terminal High Altitude Area Defense activation ceremony," *Fort Bliss Bugle*, April 2, 2014, accessed March 22, 2017, http://fortblissbugle.com/bravo-2-terminal-high-altitude-area-defense-activationceremony/, and Jen Judson, "Lockheed Secures \$528 Million US Army Contract for More THAAD Interceptors," *Defense News*, January 4, 2016, accessed March 23, 2017, http://www.defensenews.com/story/defense/2016/01/04/lockheed-secures-528-millioncontract-for-more-thaad-interceptors/78274842/

<sup>45</sup> Choe Sang-hun and Steven Erlanger, "North Korea Threatens U.S. Military Bases in Pacific," *The New York Times*, March 21, 2013, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/03/22/world/asia/north-korea-threatens-us-military-basesin-the-pacific.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> "Missile Defense: THAAD Restructure Addresses Problems but Limits Early Capability," U.S. *Government Accountability Office*, June 1999, page 3, accessed March

<sup>23, 2017,</sup> http://www.gao.gov/assets/230/227724.pdf <sup>37</sup> "Missile Defense: THAAD Restructure Addresses Problems but Limits Early Capability," page 6

http://www.lockheedmartin.com/content/dam/lockheed/data/mfc/pc/thaad/mfc-thaadpc.pdf

<sup>49</sup> Richard Sisk, "US Army Wants Permanent Missile Defense System on Guam," *Military.com*, December 8, 2015, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://www.military.com/daily-news/2015/12/08/us-army-wants-permanent-missile-defense-system-on-guam.html

<sup>50</sup> "B-62 THAAD activated," *Fort Hood Sentinel*, December 8, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.forthoodsentinel.com/news/b--thaad-activated/article\_426c0d10-bcb2-11e6-be06-6b8ef1842a04.html.

<sup>51</sup> See "THAAD Overview," slide 8. This is the timeframe that would logically complement a 2018 initial operating capability, as depicted in the presentation on slide 8.

<sup>52</sup> Bruce E. Bechtol, Jr., *Red Rogue*, (Washington, D.C., Potomac Books, Inc., 2007) pages 37-38.

<sup>53</sup> "North Korea's missile programme," *BBC News*, February 13, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-17399847

<sup>54</sup> "North Korea's missile programme"

<sup>55</sup> "Missile Threat, Hwasong-7," *CSIS Missile Defense Project*, accessed April 5, 2017, https://missilethreat.csis.org/missile/hwasong-7/

<sup>56</sup> "Missiles of North Korea," CSIS Missile Defense Project, accessed April 5, 2017, https://missilethreat.csis.org/country/dprk/, and "North Korea's missile programme"
<sup>57</sup> "North Korea's missile programme"

<sup>58</sup> "The Threat," *Missile Defense Agency*, accessed April 5, 2017,

https://www.mda.mil/system/threat.html.

<sup>59</sup> Bruce E. Bechtol, Jr., "North Korea's motivations, capabilities and proliferation," *The Washington Times*, March 30, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2016/mar/30/north-korea-nuclear-threat-north-koreas-motivation/

<sup>60</sup> Art Pine, "Patriot Missiles Arrive in S. Korea (Defense) First shipment is unloaded as U.S. steps up pressure on North Korea to allow inspection of its nuclear sites," *Los Angeles Times*, April 19, 1994, accessed April 5, 2017, http://articles.latimes.com/1994-

04-19/news/mn-47741 1 north-korea.

<sup>61</sup> George A. Hutchinson, Captain, U.S. Air Force, and Craig M. Brandt, PhD, "International Armament Cooperation and Theater Missile Defense: Why South Korea is Reluctant to Join the Club," *Air Force Journal of Logistics*, Volume XXIII, Number 3, Fall 1999, page 23.

<sup>62</sup> Franklin Fisher, "Deployment of Patriot Missile Battalion to S. Korea Complete," Stars and Stripes, December 1, 2004, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.stripes.com/news/deployment-of-patriot-missile-battalion-to-s-korea-is-complete-1.26628#.WNiCwxiZP-Y.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> "Elements of THAAD Battery Arrive on Guam," PNC First, April 15, 2013, accessed March 22, 2017, http://www.pacificnewscenter.com/archived/45-guam/guamnews/33323-elements-of-thaad-battery-arrive-on-guam

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> "South Korea Increases Surveillance as North Moves Missile," Reuters, April 10, 2013, accessed March 22, 2017,

http://www.cnbc.com/id/100628936?view=story&\$DEVICE\$=native-android-mobile <sup>48</sup> THAAD Endo/Exo-Atmosperic Intercept Capability: THAAD Milestones," *Lockheed Martin*, May 21, 2015, accessed March 22, 2017,

<sup>65</sup> "2014 Defense White Paper," *Republic of Korea Ministry of National Defense*, page 32, December 31, 2014, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.mnd.go.kr/user/mnd\_eng/upload/pblictn/PBLICTNEBOOK\_2015061611523 04650.pdf, and "North Korea 'has miniature nuclear warhead', says Kim Jong-un," BBC News, March 9, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-35760797

<sup>66</sup> "Nominations before the Senate Armed Services Committee, First Session, 112th Congress," pages 407-408. Also, see "Elements, Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," https://www.mda.mil/system/thaad.html. The "midcourse phase" consists of the portion of flight outside the earth's atmosphere. THAAD is categorized as a "terminal phase" ballistic missile defense system; while not categorized as a "midcourse phase" system, it is touted as being able to "intercept and destroy ballistic missiles inside or outside the atmosphere during their final, or terminal, phase of flight." This is possible since THAAD can intercept at exo-atmospheric altitudes as the missile descends from the midcourse to the terminal phase of its flight.

<sup>67</sup> "Nominations before the Senate Armed Services Committee, First Session, 113th Congress," Government Publishing Office, July 30, 2013, page 1139, accessed April 5, 2017, https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113shrg87878/pdf/CHRG-113shrg87878.pdf

<sup>68</sup> The North Korean intermediate-range ballistic missile threat to Guam is the partially proven Musudan. THAAD has had a string of successive, successful interceptor tests, but each appears to be against short- or medium-range in scripted environments, leaving to question how proven the system actually is against intermediate-range ballistic missiles. See Lockheed Martin's description of THAAD capabilities. Capabilities are confined to "short-thru-medium-range ballistic missiles." See Harry J. Kazianis, "THAAD 101: The Ultimate Guide to the Missile Defense System China and North Korea Hate," *The National Interest*, March 6, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://nationalinterest.org/blog/the-buzz/thaad-101-the-ultimate-guide-the-missiledefense-system-19684, and see THAAD flight and intercept tests since 2005 here:

"THAAD Flight and Intercept Tests Since 2005 (July 10, 2016), *Mostly Missile Defense*," accessed April 5, 2017, https://mostlymissiledefense.com/2016/07/10/thaad-flight-tests-since-2005-july-10-2016/.

<sup>69</sup> "Nominations before the Senate Armed Services Committee, First Session, 113th Congress," page 1139

<sup>70</sup> "U.S. troop leader in South Korea wants deployment of new missile defense against North," Reuters, June 2, 2014, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-southkorea-missile-idUSKBN0EE09120140603.

<sup>71</sup> Jack Kim, "Between U.S. and China, South Korea in bind over missile defense," Reuters, March 17, 2015, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-usa-missiles-idUSKBN0MD0UP20150317.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> "South Korea Takes Delivery for Patriot Missiles from Germany," *DW*, November 28, 2008, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.dw.com/en/south-korea-takes-delivery-for-patriot-missiles-from-germany/a-3833668.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Jun Ji-hye, "3 military systems to counter N. Korea: Kill Chain, KAMD, KMPR," The Korea Times, November 1, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/11/205 217259.html.

<sup>73</sup> S. Korea, U.S. launch formal talks on deploying THAAD in Korea," Yonhap News Agency, March 4, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

"http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2016/03/04/020000000AEN2016030400475131

5.html, and Jack Kim, "South Korea, U.S. to deploy THAAD missile defense, drawing China rebuke," Reuters, July 8, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-usa-thaad-idUSKCN0ZO084.

<sup>74</sup> <sup>a</sup>THAAD Battery to Be Stationed Near Daegu," *K-Herald*, July 13, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017, https://kheraldatl.wordpress.com/2016/07/13/thaad-battery-to-be-stationed-near-daegu/

stationed-near-daegu/ <sup>75</sup> Jun, Ji-hye, "Gov't, Lotte reach deal on THAAD," *The Korea Times*, November 16, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

sitehttp://m.koreatimes.co.kr/phone/news/view.jsp?req\_newsidx=218357.

<sup>76</sup> "Lotte approves land swap plan for THAAD deployment," Yonhap News Agency, February 27, 2017, accessed 5 April 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/02/27/020000000AEN20170227005253315 .html.

<sup>77</sup> China's National Defense in 2000, VI, Arms Control and Disarmament," *China.org.cn*, accessed April 5, 2017, http://china.org.cn/e-white/2000/20-7.htm#a

<sup>78</sup> "China's National Defense in 2000, VI, Arms Control and Disarmament"

<sup>79</sup> "China's National Defense in 2000, VI, Arms Control and Disarmament"

<sup>80</sup> "China's Xi asked Park to 'tread carefully' over U.S. missile-defense system," *Yonhap News Agency*, August 26, 2014, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2014/08/26/73/0301000000AEN201408260021 00315F.html and "Park-Xi summit enhances economic cooperation, but reveals fundamental differences on N. Korea: US experts," *Yonhap News Agency*, accessed April

5, 2017,

 $http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/northkorea/2014/07/04/26/0401000000AEN2014070400\\0251315F.html.$ 

<sup>81</sup> "China voices concern over U.S. THAAD on Korean soil," *The Korea Times*, March 16, 2015, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/11/116\_175335.html.

<sup>82</sup> "China, Russia submit statement to U.N. opposing THAAD deployment in S. Korea: VOA," *Yonhap News Agency*, July 26, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/search1/260300000.html?cid=AEN20160726006600315.

<sup>83</sup> "Joint Statement of the President of the People's Republic of China and the President of the Russian Federation on strengthening global strategic stability," United Nations Disarmament Reference Library, June 25, 2016, page 2, accessed April 5, 2017, https://disarmament-

library.un.org/UNODA/Library.nsf/bcdbbdc21c92db4c85257f5b006f60cc/fd01c9362f90 3718852580270048251f/\$FILE/A%2070%20981-S%202016%20601.pdf

<sup>84</sup> Amy Qin and Choe Sang-hun, "South Korean Missile Defense Deal Appears to Sour China's Taste for K-Pop," *The New York Times*, August 7, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2016/08/08/world/asia/china-korea-thaad.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Kang, Seung-woo, "Park hints at THAAD deployment," *The Korea Times*, January 13, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/01/116\_195361.html

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/business/2017/03/19/32/0503000000AEN201703190064 00315F.html

<sup>88</sup> Arthur Dominic Villasanta, "China says Japan and South Korea can Expect Larger Military Air Patrols Close to their Airspace," China Topix, January 12, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.chinatopix.com/articles/109902/20170112/china-japan-south-korea-expectlarger-military-air-patrols-close.htm and "Chinese military planes enter Korean air defense zone: source," Yonhap News Agency, January 9, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/01/09/020000000AEN20170109010900315 .html.

<sup>89</sup> Elizabeth Shim, "South Korea military: China hotline wasn't working when bombers deployed," UPI, January 12, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.upi.com/Top News/World-News/2017/01/12/South-Korea-military-Chinahotline-wasnt-working-when-bombers-deployed/6071484230516/

<sup>90</sup> Jeong Yong-soo and Lee Seung-ho, "Beijing freezes military ties with Seoul," Korea Joongang Daily, January 9, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://mengnews.joins.com/view.aspx?aId=3028404

<sup>91</sup> "Park attends military parade in China," Yonhap News Agency, September 3, 2015, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2015/09/03/16/0301000000AEN201509030032 53315F.html
<sup>92</sup> "S. Korea, China formally sign free trade deal," Yonhap News Agency, June 1, 2015,

accessed April 5, 2017.

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/national/2015/06/01/95/0301000000AEN201506010015 52320F.html

93 "U.S. withholds comment on S. Korea's decision to join AIIB," Yonhap News Agency, March 27, 2015, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2015/03/27/26/020000000AEN20150327000251 315F.html.

94 "Park, Xi vow denuclearization of Korean Peninsula," Yonhap News Agency, July 3, 2014, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2014/07/03/17/020000000AEN20140703000955 315F html

<sup>95</sup>For additional insight, Michael D. Swaine, Senior fellow at the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, has provided a useful explanation of this complementary

<sup>85</sup> Park Ga-young, "Eyes on Korea-China FTA meeting amid THAAD tension," The Korea Herald, January 12, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20170112000781 and Cho Kye-wan, "With THAAD conflict brewing, S. Korea and China meet to discuss FTA," the hankyoreh, January 9, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.hani.co.kr/arti/english edition/e international/777984.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> "China suspends operation of Lotte Mart amid tension with S. Korea," Yonhap News Agency, March 4, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2017/03/04/020000000AEN20170304004300320 .html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> "80 pct of Lotte outlets on China suspended over THAAD spat," Yonhap News Agency, march 19, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

arrangement between Chinese leadership and the majority of expert Chinese observers and commentators. See Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Views on South Korea's Deployment of THAAD," *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*, China Leadership Monitor, no. 52, accessed April 5, 2017,

2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/t1441805 .shtml. <sup>97</sup> "X-Band Radar," Project Gutenberg Self-Publishing Press, accessed April 5, 2017,

<sup>97</sup> "X-Band Radar," Project Gutenberg Self-Publishing Press, accessed April 5, 2017, http://self.gutenberg.org/articles/eng/X-band\_radar

<sup>98</sup> "Wang Yi Talks about US's Plan to Deploy THAAD Missile Defense System in ROK,"
 The Ministry of the Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 13, 2016,
 accessed 5 April, 2017, http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/zxxx\_662805/t1340525.shtml.
 <sup>99</sup> Yang Sheng, "Military analysts suggest ways to disable THAAD," *Global Times*,

March 1, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017,

http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1035343.shtml.

<sup>100</sup> Li Bin, "The Security Dilemma and THAAD Deployment in the ROK," China-U.S.
 Focus, March 6, 2017, accessed April 5, 2017, http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/2017/0306/14759.html.
 <sup>101</sup> Daniel Pinkston, "Why it makes sense to deploy THAAD in South Korea," NK News,

<sup>101</sup> Daniel Pinkston, "Why it makes sense to deploy THAAD in South Korea," NK News, July 14, 2016, accessed April 5, 2017, https://www.nknews.org/2016/07/why-it-makessense-to-deploy-thaad-in-south-korea/

http://carnegieendowment.org/files/CLM52MS.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on February 27, 2017," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China*, February 27,